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Mr Lewis
Cherwell District Council
Bodicote House
White Post Road Bodicote
BANBURY
OX15 4AA
BY EMAIL ONLY

04 January 2011
Our Ref:
SE/CL/2010/22709/S
Dear Mr Lewis
Application Number:
10/01642/OUT
Site Address: FORMER RAF UPPER HEYFORD, Upper Heyford, 

Oxfordshire 
Proposal: Outline - Proposed new settlement for 1075 dwellings, 
together with associated works and facilities, including employment 
uses, a school, playing fields and other physical and social 
infrastructure
Thank you for consulting Sport England on the above application. 

It is understood that the development is likely to prejudice the use, or lead to the loss of use, of land being used as a playing field; or is on land that forms part of, or constitutes a playing field, as defined in the Town and Country Planning (Development Management Procedure) (England) Order 2010 (SI 2010/2184) Schedule 5.  Sport England responds to this application as a statutory consultee on the basis that the land has been used as a playing field at any time in the last five years and remains undeveloped; or has been allocated for use as a playing field in a development plan; or involves replacement of the grass surface of a playing pitch on a playing field with an artificial surface.
Sport England has therefore considered the application in the light of its playing fields policy.  Sport England’s policy; ‘a Sporting Future for the Playing Fields of England’ is available from our website: www.sportengland.org/ Facilities & Planning > Our Policy on Playing Fields).
The aim of this policy is to ensure that there is an adequate supply of quality pitches to satisfy the current and estimated future demand for pitch sports within the area.  The policy seeks to protect all parts of the playing field from 
development and not just those which, for the time being, are laid out as pitches.  The Policy states that;

“Sport England will oppose the granting of planning permission for any development which would lead to the loss of, or would prejudice the use of, all or any part of a playing field, or land last used as a playing field or allocated for use as a playing field in an adopted or draft deposit local plan, unless, in the judgement of Sport England, one of the Specific circumstances applies.”

Reason; Development which would lead to the loss of all or part of a playing field, or which would prejudice its use, should not normally be permitted because it would permanently reduce the opportunities for participation in sporting activities.  Government planning policy and the policies of Sport England have recognised the importance of such activities to the social and economic well-being of the country.

Proposal

It is accepted that planning permission has already been granted by the Secretary of State granted planning permission in January 2010 (APP C3105/A/08/2080594) for the redevelopment of the RAF Heyford Base, comprising 1000 dwellings incorporating new dwellings and employment buildings.   However, this is a new planning application and Sport England considers that there are a number of issues relevant to sport where the Applicant should provide further information for the Council to be satisfied that the proposals will meet the relevant policies in Planning Policy Guidance note 17 and the Local Plan.

In the context of sport, there are 2 key issues that require further consideration:
1) Provision to support proposed new housing development.  
2) Proposed loss of existing sport building (Building 583) and adjacent baseball/softball facility.  
(1) Provision to support new housing development

Policy R8 of the Local Plan requires the provision of 6.43 hectares 6 of public outdoor recreation playing space per 1,000 population.  Paragraph 7.54 of the Local Plan explains that this is a minimum requirement.   The Masterplan for the site suggests that this new provision will include in one section of the site a cricket pitch, football pitch, tennis courts and a pavilion.   It appears that an 
existing playing field will remain in the south west corner of the site, which currently accommodates an athletics track and football pitch.   It is understood that a contribution towards indoor sport will be provided either through an on-site facility or as an off-site contribution.  

Sport England supports the intention by the developer to provide sports facilities to meet the requirements set out for new homes developments in the Local Plan.  

However, the Application documents do not contain a sports facility plan or other information explaining the location of the new sports facilities or the size of the ancillary facilities, such as the pavilion/changing provision.  Sport England is concerned that the existing playing fields on the site, such as the playing field land to the south-west are separated from the other sports facilities and may not have ancillary facilities such as changing rooms.  There are also additional playing field areas outside the site area of this planning application (including 2 baseball/softball pitches, 4 disused tennis courts and a bowling green), and it is not clear what will happen to these sites.  Will they also be maintained for the new community?  These sites will also be without ancillary facilities (see comments in next section below) if this application is approved.  
Sport England’s preference is for all sports facilities to be grouped together in one location on the site.  This provides the opportunity for a ‘sports hub’ to be created that can be easily maintained and allow the respective sports to work together to maintain and improve their facilities.   Please see our Active Design Guidance for more information on designing sports facilities as part of new developments:  www.sportengland.org/ Facilities & Planning/ design guidance notes/ Active Design
Sport England requests further information from the Applicant identifying the location of any sports halls, pavilions or changing provision on the site.  This should include information regarding design so that it can be confirmed that the ancillary facilities will be fit for purpose and suitable for the sports that will use them.  This information should also justify the playing fields that are being provided.  For example, has need been demonstrated for a cricket pitch in this area of the District?    Information has been provided to us by the FA (attached) that suggests there is a need for additional football pitches in the local area.  However, without further detail it is not possible to ascertain whether or not the new playing fields are likely to meet the needs of the existing and proposed communities.  
(2) Proposed loss of existing sport building and playing field

Policy 7a (see attached) of the Cherwell Local Plan protects playing fields from development.    This Policy is similar to Sport England’s own policy (see www.sportengland.org/ Facilities & Planning/ Our Policy on Playing Fields) and paragraph 15 of PPG17.  

Both local and national planning policy also protects existing indoor sports facilities from development, as set out in Local Plan Policy R7 and Paragraph 10 of PPG17 which states:

“Existing open space, sports and recreational buildings and land should not be built on unless an assessment has been undertaken which has clearly shown the open space or the buildings and land to be surplus to requirements.”
This planning application will result in the demolition of Building 583 and the loss of 2 pitches that are used for softball and baseball.   As explained above, there are a further 2 softball/baseball pitches located adjacent to Building 583 that are outside the boundary of this planning application, but the future of these pitches is also uncertain.  
Building 583 is a sports hall that is currently used for a range of sports.   The facility, including the 4 outdoor pitches, is both a national and local sports facility.   It is currently managed on behalf of the site’s current owners by National Sports Training Centre Heyford Ltd (NSTCH).   The outdoor pitches and indoor sports hall are used for a wider variety of sports.   For many years the main pattern of use has been that at weekends the facility is often used by national teams and during the week by the local community.   According to information provided by the facility’s manager, currently about three weekends out of four from October through April (less in the summer) the sports facilities are used by national softball and baseball teams.   The building changing rooms are also used by a local football team nearly every weekend who share facilities with the national baseball and softball groups.   When there is no national team use at the weekend, then the facility is fully available to local groups.   It is understood that the Oxfordshire Hockey group also use the facilities on weekends occasionally.  The facility’s manager has not received any complaints from local users groups that they have been unable to make use of the facilities because it has been taken up by the national teams.  
Over the past few years the facility’s manager has steadily grown the local use of the building to a point where every evening of the night during the winter (October - March) is fully booked up by a local group.   According to the facility’s manager, in terms of local user groups that hire the indoor facilities, these include:

“three 5 a side football groups, a karate group, roller hockey, softball group, an onsite FA team and the Scout Association for Archery in the new year.   Oxford United are also discussing use of the facility during the winter months.
The local use over the last 2 years has included 5 a side football groups from Steeple Aston, Bicester, Enstone and Upper Heyford.   A scout and cub group from Heyford Park.  A roller hockey group based in the centre but the members come from Chipping Norton, Bicester, Heyford, Kirtlington and Banbury. The karate group are from Heyford. The FA group is Paragon who are a business on Heyford Park that put their own team together and joined the FA.  The hall is also used sometimes used by a group of musicians that practice who are from Oxford, Bicester and Witney.   The facility has also held training days for Brookes Universities Volleyball teams as well. 
In the New Year we hope to introduce Badminton to the centre in a non professional local level and we support the local "Playbus" charity by supplying the hall for their various functions free of charge.   Overall I would argue very strongly that we have more local use in the buliding than we do national throughout the year.   This has been the same for the last 2 years.”
In the past the following sports have also used the site; volleyball, beach volleyball, fencing and archery.   The above provides strong evidence that the existing facilities are frequently used by the local community.  It is disappointing that the condition of the building has deteriorated over time.   However, the uncertainty surrounding the future of the has meant that longer term investment in substantially upgrading the facility has been impractical, particularly as a project would be unlikely to secure grant funding, due to this uncertainty.

It is not apparent whether or not the existing sports use of the site for sport was given full consideration by the Planning Inspector at the planning inquiry into application APP C3105/A/08/2080594, as neither Sport England nor the existing users of the site (NSTCH) were present at the inquiry or gave evidence.  
In view of the above, the loss of Building 583 and the 2 softball/baseball pitches clearly conflict with both national and local planning policy.  Whilst new playing field land is being provided elsewhere on the site, it is not clear (as identified in Section 1 above) whether this will adequately meet the needs of the incoming population and whether it provides adequate replacement for 
the playing field land and sports facility that will be lost as a result of this development.    The Council should be satisfied that alternative provision being offered by the Developer is of at ‘least equivalent community benefit’, in accordance with Policy R7 or R7a.   

For the reasons set out in Section 1 and due to the existing community use of Building 583 and the adjacent pitches, Sport England considers that the Applicant has not provided the necessary evidence to demonstrate that the sports facilities on the site provide the required community benefit to overcome the proposed loss of indoor and outdoor sports facilities at this site.  
It is welcome that the developer is proposing a contribution towards indoor sport.  Therefore, could this contribution be used to secure a new/replacement facility to benefit both existing users and the new population?  

Sport England understands that the Applicant has met with NSTCH and has discussed the potential for building 583 to be refurbished and retained (albeit this is not covered by this planning application). 

Sport England would therefore like to meet with you, the Applicant and Baseball/Softball UK at the earliest opportunity to discuss the issues that is highlighted above and I will call you in the New Year to arrange this.  

Conclusion 

In light of the above, Sport England objects to this planning application because it is not considered to accord with any of the exceptions in Sport England’s playing fields policy, national policy in PPG17 and does not meet the relevant development plan policies including Policies R7 and R7a.  Sport England would be willing to withdraw this objection if further information is supplied by the Applicant that demonstrates that the relevant local and national planning policies can be met by the proposals.  
For your information, unless Sport England withdraws this objection following discussions with you and the Applicant, the application should be referred to the Government Office for the SE in accordance with The Town and Country Planning (Consultation) (England) Direction 2009, should your Council be minded to grant planning permission for the development. 
For the avoidance of doubt, and in accordance with Circular 02/09, Sport England is objecting on the following grounds: 
(i) that where the proposed development involves a loss of a playing field and an alternative or replacement playing field is proposed to 
be provided, that alternative or replacement does not match (whether in quantity, quality or accessibility) that which would be lost.  

If this application is to be presented to a Planning Committee, we would like to be notified in advance of the publication of any committee agendas, report(s) and committee date(s). We would be grateful if you would advise us of the outcome of the application by sending us a copy of the decision notice.

If you would like any further information or advice please contact the undersigned at the address below.

Yours sincerely

Vicky Aston

Planning Manager

Direct Line: 
020 7273 1904
Email: 
vicky.aston@sportengland.org
Cc: 
Philip Rolls – Cherwell District Council


Philippa Sanders – Sport England 


John Feetam – Sport England


Stuart Lamb – FA


Bob Fromer/John Boyd – Baseball/Softball UK
Non-Statutory Cherwell Local Plan 2011
POLICY R7 DEVELOPMENT PROPOSALS THAT WILL RESULT IN THE LOSS OF SITES, FACILITIES AND ACCESS TO NATURAL RESOURCES WHICH ARE IMPORTANT FOR SPORT AND RECREATION WILL NOT BE PERMITTED UNLESS:
(i) THE PROPOSAL WILL NOT RESULT IN THE LOSS OF AN OPEN SPACE OF IMPORTANCE TO THE CHARACTER OR AMENITY OF THE SURROUNDING AREA;
(ii) THE OPEN SPACE, BUILDINGS OR LAND ARE ESTABLISHED AS BEING SURPLUS TO REQUIREMENTS, INCLUDING CONSIDERATION OF ALL FUNCTIONS THAT OPEN SPACE CAN PERFORM; OR
(iii) THE COUNCIL IS SATISFIED THAT A SUITABLE ALTERNATIVE SITE OF AT LEAST EQUIVALENT COMMUNITY BENEFIT IS TO BE PROVIDED WITHIN AN AGREED TIME PERIOD.
POLICY R7a DEVELOPMENT PROPOSALS ON PLAYING FIELDS WILL NOT BE PERMITTED UNLESS:
(i) THE PLAYING FIELDS ARE ESTABLISHED AS BEING SURPLUS TO REQUIREMENTS (INCLUDING CONSIDERATION OF ALL FUNCTIONS OPEN SPACE CAN PERFORM); OR 
(ii) THE PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT IS ANCILLARY TO THE USE OF THE SITE AS A PLAYING FIELD AND WOULD NOT AFFECT THE QUANTITY OR QUALITY OF PITCHES OR ADVERSELY AFFECT THEIR USE; OR 
(iii) THE COUNCIL IS SATISFIED THAT A SUITABLE ALTERNATIVE SITE OF AT LEAST EQUIVALENT COMMUNITY BENEFIT IS TO BE PROVIDED WITHIN AN AGREED TIME PERIOD; 
(iv) THE PROPOSALS ONLY AFFECT LAND WHICH IS INCAPABLE OF FORMING A PLAYING PITCH (OR PART OF ONE); OR
(v) THE PROPOSAL IS FOR A FACILITY OF SUFFICIENT BENEFIT TO THE DEVELOPMENT OF SPORT TO OUTWEIGH THE LOSS OF THE PLAYING FIELD.”
Sport England Local office, 2nd Floor, The Abbey, Bisham Abbey NSC, Bisham, Marlow, 
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